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MEMORIALS

HAROLD OGDEN JOSEPH BROWN

Harold Ogden Joseph Brown was born on July 6, 1933 in Tampa, FL, and
passed into the presence of Christ at his home in Charlotte, NC on July 8,
2007, at the age of 74 years and two days. His father Harold O. Brown was
a medical doctor. His mother was Mary Bakas. As a child Harold attended
Catholic school and Jesuit High School in Tampa before going on to Harvard
College. While in Germany as a Fulbright Scholar exchange student he met
a Lutheran woman on the train, who witnessed to him about Christ which
led to his salvation. Harold received his B.A. from Harvard College in 1953;
an S.T.B. and an S.T.M. from Harvard Divinity School in 1957 and 1959 re-
spectively; and a Ph.D. from Harvard University in 1967.

Harold met Grace Hancox at an InterVarsity camp at Cedar Campus in
Michigan in 1961, and they were married on June 16, 1962 in Charlotte,
NC. Harold pastored churches in Centerville, Barstable, and Beverly, MA, and
also at Park Street Church in Boston, MA from 1961-65. Harold administered
the International Fellowship of Evangelical Students in Falls Church, VA
from 1966-71 and was associate editor of Christianity Today in Washington,
DC from 1971-74. He edited Human Life Review for two years (1974-76).
He edited The Religion and Society Report and was a contributing editor for
Chronicles: A Magazine of American Culture. Harold served as professor of
biblical and systematic theology at Trinity Evangelical Divinity School in
Deerfield, IL from 1976-98, taking out four years to pastor the Swiss
Reformed Church in Klosters, Switzerland (1983-87). In 1975, Harold and
Dr. C. Everett Koop founded the Christian Action Council, an evangelical
pro-life action group, which became Care Net, a network of nearly 1100
pregnancy centers. Harold was a member of numerous other organizations
and lectured in German and French as well as English. Hundreds of his
articles have appeared in National Review, Eternity, Themelios, Human Life
Review, Christianity Today, and JETS. Harold was an outstanding athlete
and enjoyed crew, skiing, and mountain climbing.

Moving to Charlotte, NC, Harold was John R. Richardson Professor of
Theology and Philosophy at Reformed Theological Seminary from 1998-2006
and was semi-retired. Dr. Brown’s books include The Protest of a Troubled
Protestant (Zondervan, 1969), Christianity and the Class Struggle (Arlington
House, 1970), Before the Crash: A Biblical Basis for Economics (1978), War:
Four Christian Views (BMH, 1981), Death before Birth (Thomas Nelson,
1977), The Reconstruction of the Republic (Arlington House, 1977), Heresies:
The Image of Christ in the Mirror of Heresy and Orthodoxy from the Apostles
to the Present, and Sensate Culture (Word, 1996). He was a member of the
Evangelical Theological Society for the past ten years.
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Dr. Brown is buried at Inverness, FL. Left to mourn his passing are his
wife Grace of Charlotte, NC; daughter Cynthia Anne and her husband
Michael Erb of Hernando, FL. with their children, Alexander and Natasha;
and son Peter and his wife Michelle of Orlando, FL.

WILLIAM NEAL BROWNING

William Neal Browning was born January 1, 1925, in Carrollton, MS,
the first of four children born to Neal and O’Nita (Thompson) Browning. He
attended a country church as a boy, but it was not until after high school at
the Naval Air Station in Pensacola, FL that he made sure of his salvation in
Christ and was called to the ministry. He also met Clara Jean Wiggins at a
church in Pensacola, and they were married there on December 24, 1946.

Neal received his B.A. from Bob Jones University in 1950, and his M.A.
from Bob Jones one year later. His B.D. degree was obtained at Northern
Baptist Seminary in 1960, and his D.Min. was earned at Vanderbilt Uni-
versity in 1973. The Brownings were Baptist missionaries to Japan with
The Evangelical Alliance Mission from 1954-81, serving as church planters
as well as teaching in a Bible School and at Kagawa University. While on
furlough in 1978, Neal became assistant professor of missions and director
of missions at LeTourneau College in Longview, TX. Returning from Japan
in 1981, Neal joined the U.S. Center for World Mission at Fuller Theological
Seminary in Pasadena, CA, and started an Institute of Japanese Studies,
serving in that capacity for nearly nine years. Neal then planted and pastored
for over eight years the Palm City Community Baptist Church in Florida.
After moving to California in 2000, Neal pastored the Calvary Baptist Church
of Hawthorne, CA until undergoing two heart surgeries at the age of 80.
Neal was a member of the Evangelical Theological Society for 30 years.

Neal loved tennis and was an avid reader and student of the Bible. Neal
passed into the presence of Christ on May 9, 2007 in Gardena, CA. He lived
82 years, 4 months, and 8 days, and is buried in the Riverside National
Cemetery, Riverside, CA. Left to mourn his departure are his wife, Clara
Jean Browning of Torrance, CA; son Ronald Neal Browning of Jackson, MS;
daughter Janet Marie and her husband Jesus Perez with their children,
Jewel, Joshua, and Jacob of Perris, CA; sister Charlotte Wigfield of Clinton,
MS; and a number of nieces, nephews, grandnieces, and grandnephews.

DOUGLAS JOEL CULVER

Douglas Joel Culver was born in Yakima, WA on August 1, 1938 to Robert
D. and Arlene (Hoyt) Culver. His father was a pastor and seminary professor
and his mother taught Latin and French. Douglas confessed Christ as per-
sonal savior at a young age and showed an early interest in biblical languages
and doctrine. After graduation from high school in Geneva, IL he attended
Wheaton College, receiving his B.A. in 1960. Just after graduation in June,
1960, Douglas married Lyrle LaVonne Cue at a Bible Church in West Chi-
cago, IL. His B.D. was obtained in 1964 from Bethel Theological Seminary,
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St. Paul, MN, and a Ph.D. was earned from New York University in 1970,
followed by a Th.M. from Trinity Evangelical Divinity School, Deerfield, IL
in 1972. Douglas was ordained at First Baptist Church of Geneva, IL in 1967
and became a teaching elder in the Presbyterian Church of America in 1978.
He founded two churches in the PCA.

Between pastorates from 1982-85 Douglas was CEO and director of The
Foundation of Religion and Economics in Greensboro, NC. He served as senior
pastor of Granada Presbyterian Church in Coral Gables from 1985-90, then
as pastor of St. Lucie West Presbyterian Church in Port St. Lucie, FL from
1990-2000. During the final decade of his life, Douglas served as professor
of Old Testament first at Knox Theological Seminary, Ft. Lauderdale, FL,
then as professor of Old Testament, Hebrew, and Evangelism at Erskine
Theological Seminary in Due West, SC. His home was in Greenwood, SC.
Douglas died on January 19, 2007 at the home of his daughter, JoEllyn, in
Jupiter, FL after a sudden illness. He had been preaching the day before at
a church in Miami. Douglas lived 68 years, 5 months, and 28 days. He had
been a member of the Evangelical Theological Society since 1998.

Douglas was preceded in death by his mother, Arlene, in 1974. He is sur-
vived by his wife, Lyrle, currently of Indianapolis, IN; son Brian Culver with
his wife, Lauren, of New York City; son Stuart Culver with his wife, Linda,
and their children Alison, Jacqueline, and Sean of Chicago, IL; son Schuyler
with his wife, Andrea, and their children, Grace, Blessing, and Sophia of
Indianapolis, IN; son Jordan Culver of Beaufort, SC; and daughter JoEllyn
and her husband, Rene Espinal of Jupiter, FL; father Robert D. Culver and
his wife Celeste of Houston, MN; brother Keith with his wife, Sharon, of
Stewartville, MN; and sister Lorraine Culver of Chicago, IL.

LLOYD FULTON DEAN

Lloyd Fulton Dean was born on July 10, 1923 to David F. and Sarah J.
(Lloyd) Dean in Cambridge, MA, their only child. His father was from Nova
Scotia and managed an ice company in Cambridge. Lloyd attended high
school in Medford, MA, and then the family moved several miles away to
Winchester, MA, still just north of Boston.

Lloyd attended Boston University from 1940-42, but received his A.B.
from Gordon College in 1944, followed by his B.D. from Gordon Divinity
School in 1946. He attended Andover-Newton Theological Seminary and
Harvard Divinity School for one year each then obtained his M.A. degree
from Boston University and Graduate School in 1951 and his Ph.D. in 1954.
He joined the Evangelical Theological Society in 1952 and was an active
member for 56 years. Lloyd was also a member of the American Philosophical
Association, and served as vice president of the Rhode Island Philosophical
Society in 1981-82.

Lloyd was ordained a Congregational (CCCC) minister and pastored First
Congregational Church, Revere, MA from 1944-50. There Lloyd met his con-
gregation’s soloist, Myrle L. Smith. They were married in the Revere Church
on June 20, 1952. Lloyd joined the faculty of Gordon College as associate
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professor and acting chairman of the philosophy department (1950-59). He
was voted Teacher of the Year at Gordon College by the Class of 1958. He
pastored East Glenville Community Church, Scotia, NY from 1959-67, and
was president of the CCCC from 1961-64. He also served on the CCCC
Credentials Committee for over 38 years, and was active in the National
Association of Evangelicals. Lloyd taught at Community College of Rhode
Island from 1967-94, retiring as professor emeritus, but continuing to teach
part time from 1995-98. Lloyd asked for and was granted a leave of absence
to establish a philosophy major at Geneva College, Beaver Falls, PA from
1975-77. Lloyd was founder and editor of Volumes I, II, and IV of the Gordon
Review, which became today’s Christian Scholar’s Review, and served on
the editorial board from 1955-70. He had numerous articles published, and
authored Samuel Johnson, a Bibliographical and Chronological Index in 1981
on a grant from the National Endowment for the Humanities. This took the
Deans to England for six months as Lloyd researched the archives of the
British Museum and Lambeth Palace.

Lloyd passed away on March 21, 2007 at Kent Hospital, East Greenwich,
RI, having lived 83 years, 8 months, and 11 days. Lloyd is buried at Quid-
nessett Memorial Cemetery, North Kingstown, RI. Left to mourn are his wife,
Myrle of East Greenwich, RI; son Jonathan L. Dean of East Greenwich, RI;
daughter Judith M. Dean of Washington, D.C.; daughter Janice S. with her
husband Samuel Kinder, and their children Elizabeth D., Charlotte F., and
James C., of Portsmouth, RI; and granddaughter Eowyn B. Dean of Green-
ville, SC.

BURTON L. GODDARD

Burton L. Goddard was born on July 4, 1910 on a farm in southern
Minnesota. His father was frequently away as a traveling salesman. His
mother was the spiritual influence in his life and that of his five siblings.
Burton was saved as a student at UCLA, where he earned his A.B. degree
with highest honors in history in 1933. He received his Th.B. from West-
minster Theological Seminary in 1937 and was ordained that year as an
evangelist in the Orthodox Presbyterian Church. He then served as pastor
for four years at Carlisle Congregational Church west of Boston while he
studied at Harvard University for his S.T.M. (1938), and his Th.D. (1943).
He later took his M.L.S. degree from Simmons College in Boston in 1957.
Burton was a member of Phi Beta Kappa honorary society.

In 1941 Burton Goddard joined the faculty of Gordon College of Theology
and Missions. He taught Bible and Christian Education, and then served as
Dean, professor of biblical languages and exegesis, then as director of the
Library at Gordon-Conwell Theological Seminary. Upon his retirement in
1975 the library was named The Goddard Library in his honor, he was named
emeritus faculty, and later given an honorary doctorate by Gordon-Conwell
in 1986.

Dr. Goddard helped found the Evangelical Theological Society as a charter
member on December 28, 1949, and over the years served on the editorial
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committee, membership committee, program and arrangements committee,
chairman of the Eastern Section, secretary of the New England Section, and
as Vice-President, then President of the Society in 1964. He also helped
found Deerwander Bible Conference, Chinese Evangelical Literature Com-
mittee, and Boston Christian High School, now Lexington Christian Academy.
Some of his published works include editor of The Encyclopedia of Modern
Christian Missions (Thomas Nelson, 1967), Animals and Birds of the Bible
(Sovereign Grace), Meet Jeremiah: A Devotional Commentary (Kregel), and
The NIV Story (Vantage, 1989).

Burton was the first general secretary and then editor and translator of
the Committee on Bible Translation which produced the New International
Version in 1978. Burton Goddard died on July 22, 2007 in New Oxford, PA,
at the age of 97 years and 18 days. He was a member of the Evangelical
Theological Society for nearly 58 years. Left to mourn are a sister Miriam
Sellers of Iowa, two nieces, a nephew, and many longtime colleagues and
friends.

JAMES ALAN GROVES

James Alan Groves was born on December 17, 1952 in Springfield, MO to
James and Jacqueline Groves, the first of four children. James’s family moved
several times between Missouri, Minnesota, South Dakota, and Oklahoma
where his father was an FDIC bank examiner. James was saved as a lad of ten
in his Sunday School class. His grandparents on his father’s side were praying
for him to be saved. James was graduated from high school in Aberdeen, SD.
He attended Dartmouth College and received his B.A. in 1975, followed by
a B.E. (engineering) from Dartmouth in 1976. There he met Elizabeth W.
Davis in a campus Christian group. They were married in the Rollins
Chapel on the Dartmouth College campus, Hanover, NH on June 17, 1978.
At that time, Alan was pastoring the West Fairlee Congregational Church
in Fairlee, VT (1976-79).

Further education took the Groves to Westminster Theological Seminary
for an M.A.R. degree (1981), followed by a Th.M. in 1983. Alan took graduate
studies at Dropsie College in Philadelphia, and at the time of his death was
a Ph.D. candidate at the Free University (Amsterdam), working on a thesis,
“A Textlinguistic Analysis of Exodus 1-14.” At Westminster, J. Alan Groves
was a Lecturer in Old Testament (1982-84), Director of Admissions, Dean of
Students, Assistant Professor of Old Testament (1984), and Full Professor
in 1998. He became Vice-President for Academic Affairs in 2005. Professor
Groves became the director (1983), then executive director of the Westminster
Hebrew Institute. He produced the Groves-Wheeler Westminster Hebrew
Morphology which is now incorporated into Bible software products by
Accordance, BibleWorks, Gramcord, Logos, and Wordsearch. He also con-
tributed to the Dictionary of Biblical Imagery and The New Zondervan Pic-
torial Encyclopedia of the Bible.

James loved to travel. He loved biking which was common during the
three times the family lived in the Netherlands. He played basketball, was
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an avid reader, and loved movies. James was a member of the Evangelical
Theological Society for twenty years. He died at Glenside, PA on February 5,
2007, after a struggle with cancer. He lived 54 years, 1 month, and 19 days.
Left to mourn his passing are his wife, Elizabeth of North Hills, PA; son
Alasdair with his wife Lauren of Mt. Airy, PA; daughter Rebeckah of Chel-
tenham, PA; daughter Eowyn and son Alden who are in high school and live
at home; father and mother, James and Jacqueline Groves, of Marco Island,
FL; brother Warren Groves with his wife, Rachel, in Yuba City, CA; sister
dJill, of Marco Island, FL; and brother Bryan Grove with his wife, Michelle,
of Naples, FL.

JAMES ROY TOZER

James Roy Tozer was born on August 9, 1930 in Carlsbad, NM, to A. G.
and Ester Lynette (Cole) Tozer, their only child. James’s father was a Pres-
byterian minister in Carlsbad and later took a church in Santa Fe, NM.
When James was nine, they moved to Illinois. James was graduated from
high school in Waukegan, IL. His B.A. degree was taken from Lake Forest
College in Lake Forest, IL in 1952, followed by a B.D. from McCormick
Theological Seminary in Chicago, IL in 1955. James was ordained in 1955
and began pastoring Northminster Presbyterian Church in Indianapolis, IN,
where he fell in love with the soloist, Vivian Cooper. James and Vivian were
married in the Northminster church on June 18, 1957. James took his Th.M.
degree from Christian Theological Seminary of Indianapolis, IN in 1958. In
1970, James received his Ph.D. from Northwestern University in Evanston,
IL. James founded the Covenant Presbyterian Church (PCUSA) in West
Lafayette, IN in 1958 and pastored that same church until retiring in 1995.
James dated his salvation experience to a time ten years after he entered
the ministry. In retirement, the Tozers moved to Glen Arbor, MI on Lake
Michigan, where they had vacationed for several decades and enjoyed
hiking, golf, skiing, and fishing. James penned two additional books about
the Glen Arbor area. He studied with Francis Schaeffer at L’Abri, was in-
volved in the National Prayer Breakfast Movement, participated in White
House briefings with President George Bush, and was invited by Egyptian
President Anwar Sadat to meet at Aswan, and then he also met with Prime
Minister Menachem Begin in Israel. James and Vivian led nine overseas
tours. James joined ETS as a full member in 1985.

Some of James’s published works were: The Doctrine of Grace in John
Calvin, The Concept of God in the Writings of John Baillie, How Not to be
Uptight in an Uptight World, Shared Adventure: The Dynamics of a Disci-
pling Church, Strengthened with All Power, The Christ of Genesis, Mighty in
Spirit, and other Bible studies. James served on the Board of Directors of
Dubuque University Theological Seminary and the Lafayette Home Hospital.

The Tozers moved to Owens Cross Roads, AL in 2006. James died on
October 13, 2007. He lived 77 years, 2 months, and 4 days. He is buried at
the Tippecanoe Memory Garden, West Lafayette, IN. Left to celebrate his
memory are his wife Vivian of Owens Crossroads, Al; son David Tozer of
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Indianapolis; and daughter Lynn with her husband Bob Frederick, and their
three children, Laura, Rebekah and Anna Grace of Huntsville, AL.

LUKE PAUL WILSON

Luke Paul Wilson was born on January 19, 1949 in Tarentum, Pennsyl-
vania, the second of the six children of John and Lois (Steed) Wilson. The
family moved to Grand Rapids when Luke was young, when his father
began a 33-year biblical teaching career at Grand Rapids Baptist Bible
College. Luke came to Christ after hearing the testimony and seeing the
immersion of a believer in their local Baptist church. He attributed the
means of his conversion to praying the sinner’s prayer with his mother.
Luke loved flying and had his pilot’s license on his 16th birthday before his
graduation from Creston High School. He received his B.R.E. degree from
Grand Rapids Baptist College in 1971, and his M.T.S. degree from Calvin
Theological Seminary in 1990.

Luke met his future wife, Bertha Island, at a summer Christian Devel-
opment Center south of Grand Rapids. They were married on July 14, 1974,
in the backyard of Luke’s parents, in a ceremony presided over by Luke’s
father John. Two children, Zoe and Karisa, were born in Grand Rapids
before Luke and Bertha moved to Muskegon, MI to do home missions work
for a few years. Nathan was born in Muskegon around 1981 before the
family returned to Grand Rapids where Vida joined the family. Luke was
Director of Public Information for Michigan Right to Life from 1984-88 and
edited their newsletter. From 1991-2007 Luke was on the board of Grand
Rapids Right to Life, and Bertha was also beginning in 1994. Luke served
from 1988-2007 as executive director for the Institute of Religious Research,
also in Grand Rapids. There he used his skills to teach, research, and counsel
while leading that organization. At the time of his death, Luke was two days
from leaving for Madagascar to teach and equip Christian leaders there.

Luke lost his wife, Bertha to Myelodysplastic Syndrome in 2006. Due to
a heart condition, Luke unexpectedly departed this life on November 13,
2007, at the age of 58 years, 9 months, and 25 days. His funeral was held at
Calvary Church, Grand Rapids, MI, and his interment was at Fairplains
Cemetery, Grand Rapids. Luke had been an associate member of the Evan-
gelical Theological Society for 10 years. Left to mourn Luke’s passing are his
daughter Zoe with her son Ian; daughter Karisa; son Nathan; and daughter
Vida, all of Grand Rapids; parents, John and Lois Wilson of Grand Rapids;
brothers Stephen and his wife, Marcia of Houghton, MI; Philip and his wife
Beth of Grand Rapids; Aaron and his wife Trang of Grand Rapids; sisters,
Rachel and her husband, Keith Post of Grand Rapids; Ruth and her husband,
Martin Green of Grand Rapids; and many other relatives and friends.

JAMES A. BORLAND
SECRETARY-TREASURER, ETS



